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July 20, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s review and approval is a proposed ordinance authorizing the County to issue up to $47 million in bonds for the permanent financing of designated capital projects.  This proposed ordinance is consistent with the financial stewardship goal in King County’s Strategic Plan and will help provide for the long-term sustainability of County services.  The ordinance is also consistent with the 2011 Adopted Budget.
The projects to be financed include improvements to general government facilities, a telecommunications upgrade, an open space acquisition, and a wastewater energy project.  These projects are summarized in the table below.
	Bond Ordinance Categories
	Total ($’s in millions)

	
	

	General Government Facilities                                     
	4.5

	Telecommunications Upgrade
	18.6

	Open Space Acquisition:  Maury Island
	19.2

	Wastewater Energy Project
	3.0

	Financing costs and contingency
	1.7

	Total
	47.0


Project Descriptions
The general government facilities category includes $3.6 million to complete the second phase of a water pipe replacement project in the King County Correctional Facility and $900,000 to consolidate the East Precinct Command Center for the Sheriff’s Office in leased space in the Sammamish City Hall.
The telecommunications upgrade includes the replacement of the County’s older telephone system (PBX) with a modern Internet Protocol-based (IP) system.  The new system will reduce operating costs and make billing and administration easier and more accurate.

Bonds will support the long term financing for preserving 250 acres of shoreline on Maury Island, consistent with the purchase and financing package adopted by the County Council in December 2010.  This open space acquisition preserves the longest remaining stretch of undeveloped Puget Sound shoreline in King County.

The Wastewater Energy Project will upgrade the Barton Pump Station to increase pumping capacity and minimize overflow discharges into Puget Sound.  The upgrade will replace all mechanical, electrical and instrumentation systems which are expected to reduce energy consumption by over 65 percent.
Proposed Financing Plan

With the exception of the wastewater energy project, the financing for the projects identified above are expected to be provided by the issuance of traditional tax-exempt limited tax general obligation (LTGO) bonds.  In the eventuality that the federal government should decide to re-authorize the issuance of Build America Bonds (BABs), however, the ordinance also allows, if financially advantageous, for the bonds for these projects to be issued on a taxable basis with the County then receiving a credit from the federal government for a portion of the interest payments thereon.

The financing for the wastewater energy project will be provided by utilizing a portion of the County’s remaining allocation of Qualified Energy Conservation Bonds (QECBs) on which the federal government pays 70% of the interest cost.  Such QECBs can only be used to finance energy conservation projects that have been started since April 2009, must comply with the federal Davis-Bacon prevailing wage rules, and generate energy savings of at least 20%.  All these criteria are satisfied by this wastewater project.  

The exact terms of each of these two series of bonds will be established by the finance director in consultation with the County’s financial advisor and confirmed by the Council in sale motions to be adopted on the day of their sale, which is tentatively planned to occur sometime during the fourth quarter.  
Thank you for your consideration of this request.  If you have questions about the projects to be financed by the proposed bonds, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9727.  If you have any questions regarding these proposed bonds, please contact Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254, or Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst in the Treasury Operations Section, at 206-296-1168.
Sincerely, 

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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